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FINANCE and GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

Minutes of a Meeting
11.00am Thursday 28th April 2016
Thomas Mawson Room
	Present:
	Mr Edward Keene (Chair)(EK)

	
	Ms Ingrid Barker (IB)

	
	Mr Russell Marchant (RM)

	
	Mr Chris Moody (CM)

	
	Mr Graham van der Lely (GvdL)

	
	Mr Charles Whitehouse (CW)

	In Attendance
	Mr Graham Ledden (GL)

	
	Mrs Rosie Scott-Ward (RSW)

	
	Ms Claire Whitworth (CW1)

	
	Mrs Lesley Worsfold (LW)

	
	

	Apologies:
	Mr Jim Hickman

	
	

	Minutes:
	Mr Rob Lee


	
	
	ACTION
	ACTION
DATE

	1. 
	Apologies
Apologies were received from Mr J Hickman.

	
	

	2. 
	Declaration of Interest. Paper FGPC02/04/16
The Clerk advised that members’ interests would be taken as those disclosed in the Register of Members Interests.  There were no declarations of members interests for agenda items.


	
	

	3. 
	Minutes of the Last Meeting. Paper FGPC03/04/16
Minutes of the meeting held on the 14th January 2016 were agreed to be a true and accurate record and signed by the Chair.


	
	

	4. 
	Matters Arising.

4.1. (7.0.) The proposal for the construction of Dingle2 was approved by the Corporation on the 28th January 2016.
4.2. (7.0.) An update on the proposed construction of Sports Academy2 will be discussed at Agenda Item 6.1.
4.3. (7.0.) An update on the proposal for the refurbishment of student accommodation will be discussed at Agenda Item 7.
4.4. (8.0.) Update on Fixed Rate Bank Resolutions.
GL advised that the issue concerned a 5 year fixed loan with a 20 year profile where the rate looks a little high. GL advised that he has made contact with the Bank over the issue but currently is unable to resolve the matter. GL explained that the debt rolls over each year and if not reviewed becomes repayable and confirmed that the Bank were late in getting the appropriate paperwork to us. If not renewed the £1.2m debt becomes repayable in September 2019. In response to EK GL advised that the loan was taken out for the construction of Dingle accommodation and College Learning Centre and that the period of the debt might be able to be extended but this would reduce the repayments by a small amount which would make little difference to the accounts. In response to CW GL agreed that these rates were 1% above where we would expect to be now and that we would have high break costs if we pulled out of these loans. GL outlined his recent conversation with Santander and confirmed that Lloyds were aware of our discussions with another bank. GL advised that we would also have to inform them if we move from a FEC to become a HEC.
Discussions will continue with our Bank and the next meeting will be updated.

	GL
	22/06/16



	5. 
	Discuss and approve monthly accounts for March 2016. Paper FGPC03/05/16.
GL advised that our results for eight months show a surplus of £1103K compared to a budgeted surplus of £490K and confirmed that there were no causes for concern and expected to achieve the re-forecast of £1212K against the budget of £759K. GL advised that the reasons for the increased surplus were as outlined at the last Board Meeting and in response to EK confirmed that the accounts allowed for back dated payments for the Gloucester RFC Business Rate. GvdL questioned the poor performance of catering forecast for the remainder of the year and GL agreed that, whilst performance historically goes down as there are fewer students on campus, the figures did need checking. In response to GvdL GL confirmed that the revaluation of £90K appeared in the Farm Accounts. CW questioned whether permanent pasture should be valued and RM confirmed that changes in the valuation system would be discussed at the next Farm Meeting but agreed that the performance of the Farm was disappointing. GL referred Members to the performance to the KPIs and advised that he was unable to benchmark against the sector for 2014/2015 as these had still not been agreed. CM outlined to Members the sector performance but felt it was not helpful to use a land based average and it may be preferable to use an upper quartile college sector average as a better benchmark. RM agreed as even in our own sector there were considerable differences between the colleges. RSW believed that we should also look at comparisons and judgements in the HE sector. RM felt that there was not the same scrutiny and it would be difficult to judge as we are on a different scale. CM believed that we could look at smaller HEI’s as comparators.  In response to GvdL RM believed that the KPI relating to “Staff costs as a % of Income” was a useful indicator but should not be judged in isolation as contracted out staff considerably influenced the figure. CM believed that we should present ourselves in the best possible light and that our financial gearing could be better clarified by differentiating between residential and educational gearing. EK agreed that we should present ourselves in the best light aimed at the audience we are talking to. 
Review the forecasted performance of Catering.
It was agreed to review our current benchmark with the land based sector and consider benchmarks with the upper quartile of the college sector and smaller HEI’s.
It was agreed to review the way we present our financial gearing by considering the ratio between residential and educational debt.


	GL

GL

GL
	Next Accounts

22/06/16

22/06/16

	6. 
	Capital projects. 
6.1. Update on Capital Projects. Paper FGPC06.1/04/16.
Gloucester Boathouse-GL advised that Cheltenham College is now interested in joining the project and the Boathouse should be completed by late August.
Dingle2-GL advised that the renewal of planning is still awaited and in response to EK RM confirmed that he did not expect this to be a problem but due to delay we will need to start the tender process so as we can commence build in Summer. In response to EK GL confirmed that the cost of the roadworks was in the overall project cost of £2m and RM added that we will need at the same time as roadworks to refurbish the Rubber Crumb Pitch at a cost of £350/400K and he was hoping to get 50% funding from the Football Foundation.
The next meeting will be updated on the progress with Dingle2.

Capital approval will be required for the refurbishment of the Rubber Crumb.
College Learning Centre-GL advised that the Post Occupancy Evaluation is the next item on the agenda.

LEP Bids-GL advised that the Government has announced that an extra £1.8bn will be available for Growth Deal capital projects across all 39 LEPs for the period to 2020/2021. GL outlined the process and advised that we reworked our previous proposals for a new Animal Science Building and Sports Academy2. GL and RM had concerns over the process as there will be a presentation to the Board, which includes Gloucester College and University of Gloucestershire, before the project can go to the next stage and this could be seen as a conflict of interest. IB questioned the governance of the LEP in this case and RM confirmed that this had been raised. IB believed that we needed to raise our concerns and challenge the process to ensure independence and no conflict of interests. It was agreed that this needed to come from the Corporation not from the management. In response to EK relating to Sports Academy2 RM explained that there were two options both of which will be explored. Also in response to EK RM advised that we have not looked for sponsorship from business but are looking at appointing a Development Manager. In response to CM relating to outline planning consent on wider range of construction projects RM confirmed that we are currently negotiating with the Council on the Masterplan. CM raised the question as to what we would do if we received funding for the Animal Science Building as this was seen as more of a STEM project and not Sports Academy2 which was our priority. RM advised that there would then need to be a discussion but the proposal for Sports Academy2 was very much based on it being a sports science hub and so fits with the STEM agenda.
Catsbury-RM advised that tenders are to be opened on Friday 6th May 2016 for the refurbishment of Catsbury to become A Level accommodation. RM advised that this was originally going to come from the Principals Fund but this was no longer possible and will come from our own funds. As the cost is in excess of £100K this committee will need to approve. RM confirmed that if we go ahead the project needs to be completed in the summer break and in response to CM he agreed that it could delay the project if we wait to the next Board Meeting.
It was agreed that the Chair would write to G First outlining the concerns of the Corporation relating to the need for independence and transparency in the bidding process.

The Chair is given delegated responsibility to agree the Catsbury construction project if in excess of £100K and to report to the next meeting.
6.2. Approve Post Occupancy Evaluation of new College Learning Centre. Paper FGPC6.2/04/16.
GL advised that this was a requirement by the SFA and confirmed that the evaluation showed positive outcomes. In response to CW GL confirmed that the SFA had been informed of the fire and the builder going into administration. Also in response to CW GL explained that we had been unable to complete our BREEAM rating due to difficulties with the M&E contractors due to the main contractor going into administration. GL felt that the SFA would understand this situation.
The Post Occupancy Evaluation for the College Learning Centre was approved.


	GL

GL

EK

EK/RM
	22/06/16

22/06/16

10/05/16
22/06/16

	7. 
	Discuss refurbishment of student accommodation. Paper FGPC07/04/16.

GL advised that the first 10 Limbury blocks with 160 bedrooms were built in 1993/94 and over the following 14 years a further 648 ensuite rooms in 34 blocks were built. GL explained that the majority of these rooms have had very little spent on them and there is now a need to plan for a programme of refurbishment.  GL advised that an extension was added to one of the New Vic blocks in 2013 at a cost of £135k and together with further renovation works this has improved the facilities in that block significantly to enable a premium of £12 per week to be charged (£9600 for a full year for all rooms).  Overall based on this experience and allowing for an increase in costs it is estimated that £250k is needed to refurbish each block. GL advised therefore that a ten year refurbishment programme would cost £1.1m per annum and finding this was counter to our short term finance strategy which largely envisages funding new builds from our own cash resources due to the lack of bank funding on acceptable terms. In the immediate future it is unlikely that we could meet the cost of refurbishment and build Dingle2 for 2017 and Sports Academy2 for 2018. GL advised that other options were being investigated. Dingle2 would give 84 FE beds and it was intending to release 64 FE beds currently in four Limbury Blocks for HE use leaving FE with a 20 bed gain. GL explained that the four Limbury blocks would need refurbishment and some changes to become self-catering HE accommodation and outlined a possible solution that could be more cost effective than New Vic.  RM advised that the feedback from students in the altered New Vic block had been positive and we have been able to charge a higher rent. In response to GvdL RM advised that the increased rents would not cover the refurbishment costs. GL advised that it would be necessary to complete the refurbishment of these four blocks during summer 2017.
An update will be given to the next meeting.

	GL
	22/06/16

	8. 
	Discuss and approve amendments to College Policies. Paper FGPC08/04/16

LW advised that the policies had been amended in line with key legislative changes and our commitment to the Mindful Employer Charter.

8.1. Sickness and Absence Policy. Paper FGPC08.1/04/16
The amendments to the Sickness and Absence Policy were approved.

8.2. Health and Wellbeing Policy. Paper FGPC08.2/04/16

The amendments to the Health and Wellbeing Policy were approved.


	
	

	9. 
	Any Other Business
9.1. Cheque Signatory.

GL advised that we need to find a cheque signatory to replace the Vice Principal FE.

It was agreed that Ms Claire Whitworth Assistant Principal FE will be a cheque signatory and be issued with a credit card.

It was agreed that the Financial Regulations will be amended to reflect this change.


	GL

GL
	Immediate

Immediate



	10. 
	Dates of future meetings all at 11.00am.

Wednesday 22nd June 2016 

Thursday 15th September 2016

Thursday 12th January 2017

Thursday 27th April 2017

Wednesday 21st June 2017

Thursday 21st September 2017


	
	


Mr Edward Keene                                                       22nd June 2016
Chair Finance and General Purposes Committee
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